


Park Avenue Armory, Board of Officers Room 
643 Park Avenue, New York 

The Board of Officers Room is the most recently restored 
interior within the National Historic Landmark Armory. 
The 1861 Armory was built by the National Guard's 
Seventh Regiment Called the "Silk Stocking" regiment, 
it included prominent New York families such as the 
Vanderbilts, Van Rensselaers, Roosevelts, Livingstons 
and Harrimans. Built as both a military facility and a so­
cial club, the Armory's reception rooms were designed 
by well-known designers and artists, including Louis 
Comfort Tiffany, Stanford White, and the Herter Brothers. 

After a long period of neglect and decay, the Park Avenue 
Armory Conservancy began to revitalize the building in 
2006, securing and restoring the red-brick facade, and re­
imagining the space as a cultural and performance venue. 
The Herter Brothers Board of Officers Room had suffered 
extensive water damage, with altered woodwork, inopera­
ble doors and windows, and beautiful decoration obscured 
beneath layers of paint and unsympathetic repairs. 

Now the rich colors and exquisite woodwork shimmer 
again, but the room does not replicate the original. 
Deferring to a history steeped in alterations, layers of 
change were carefully considered, and some retained. 
Delicate wall and ceiling finishes have subtle markers 
showing where original fabric meets rehabilitated ele­
ments, while later lighting fixtures have been refitted 
with new glass globes Upgraded systems-lighting, 
acoustics, A.V. and theatrical installations-were care­
fully installed within the prized Aesthetic Movement 
interiors. The result is an intervention that balances the 
long-term preservation of the room and its vibrant reuse. 
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Pier A 
Battery Park, New York 

Pier A was a bastion of New York's bustling 19th cen­
tury harbor that is now fit for 21st century uses. The 
former fireboat station was built in 1886 to serve the 
Department of Docks and Harbor Police. From the north­
ern edge of historic Battery Park, overlooking the Hudson 
River, it provided a key vantage point to oversee devel­
opment along shoreline and chaotic traffic in the harbor. 
Unoccopied since the departure of the FDNY Marine 
Division in 1970, Pier A became an eyesore that frustrat­
ed developers and residents, who saw the underutilized 
potential of this picturesque waterfront resource. 

This comprehensive restoration has stabilized the 
building's internal structure, rehabilitated its exterior 
envelope, and installed all new systems. Historical el­
ements, including wood stair railings, iron structural 
brackets, doors and door hardware, and ornamental 
metal sheeting were salvaged for re-use, as were mate­
rials left from a failed restoration campaign in the 1990s. 
Pier A's spaces have been modernized throughout with 
improved egress that allows for public assembly on all 
levels, respecting the original interior wall layouts. A 
new restaurant is expected to open in 2014. 

The project has benefits beyond the building itself it has 
created better pedestrian access to the water, estab­
lished a sense of place connecting adjacent parkland, 
and maximized potential of the southern end of Battery 
Park City. The stunning result will return this charming 
building to active use, engaging New Yorkers and tour­
ists along the Hudson shore. 
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